
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 24 JANUARY 2008


IOS.12/08
CUMBRIA STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP CLIMATE CHANGE STRATEGY AND ACTION PLAN
The Environmental Performance Manager (Ms Osborn) presented report CS.02/08 advising that the Cumbria Strategic Partnership had developed a draft Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan.  The Strategy ultimately aimed to guide policy and action by Cumbria Strategic Partnership Members, including the City Council, on managing climate change impact and on reducing greenhouse gas emissions.  

The Executive had on 21 January 2008 (EX.009/08) referred the draft Cumbria Strategic Partnership Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan to this Committee and the Carlisle Partnership for consideration and feedback to the Executive.

This Committee was asked to note and respond to the consultation on the draft CSP Climate Change Strategy, assessing the likely issues and resource implications for implementation by Carlisle City Council.

In discussion Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) In response to questions Ms Osborn indicated that the City Council’s Climate Change Strategy would reflect and build upon work already being undertaken.   The City Council had expressed an interest in joining the Carbon Trust’s carbon management programme and a decision was awaited.

(b) Housing and Buildings  

· A Member noted that certain of the draft recommendations appeared to be aspirational e.g. “Initiate a revision of the Cumbrian Housing Strategy to delivery zero carbon homes and set stretch targets for existing housing stock to move beyond ‘decent homes’ standard to level 3 sustainable homes code by 2020”  and there was no detail as to how that would be done.

In response, Ms Osborn said that an aim of the Strategy was to raise awareness of the issues associated with climate change and that a recommendation would be to identify a programme for how the actions could be delivered.

· Energy efficiency standards were higher for new housing.   Members commented that social housing environmental building standards were often much higher and suggested that these should be standardised.  What scope was there to address that through the planning process?

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder suggested that point should more properly be addressed via Building Control.  The Facilities Manager undertook to raise that through the Climate Change Task Group and to look at the scope to adopt higher standards than were required nationally.  It may also be possible to lobby Ministers and other interested parties.

· A Member pointed to the statement that the social housing sector was expected to meet 100% target for decent homes by 2010, although 50% of Carlisle Housing Association stock was classed as decent compared to an average figure for other Housing Associations nearer 90%.

Ms Osborn undertook to check the position.

· A Member referred to the section entitled “Likely impact of climate change on housing and buildings” (first paragraph) commenting that wording of the last sentence should be amended to state that “some existing buildings will become increasingly expensive to heat and cool using carbon based systems …..”

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder emphasised the importance of remaining focussed on what could be achieved on a local basis, since Carlisle’s requirements may well differ from those of Cumbria as a whole.  A recent example was the problems caused in Carlisle by surface water due to heavy rainfall.

(c) Industry and Commerce  - Members pointed out that the concept of fuel poverty did not reflect rising energy costs; and that no mention was made to the North. 

A Member commented that Carlisle should be included in the statement regarding manufacturing as a significant employer (page 20).

Ms Osborn undertook to feed back on those points.

(d) Water Resources – Climate change was driving changes in the water cycle, the latest modelling indicating that we could expect wetter winters and drier summers with higher temperatures all year round.  A Member felt that problems related to a lack of storage facilities for water and asked whether that would be addressed as part of the strategy.  Storage for gas, electricity and wood was also important.

If surplus energy was produced locally within Cumbria that could perhaps feed into the national grid.

In response Ms Osborn said that energy generation was part of the strategy and that storage opportunities could also be looked at.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder felt that it was important that the Committee initiated the debate on such matters.

The Head of Economic and Tourism Services added that the Economic Strategy was about how such issues could be embedded and how businesses looked at their specific needs.

(e) Ms Osborn said that the input of herself and the Facilities Manager to the Climate Change Task Group constituted match funding.  Some actions in the climate change strategy would require staff resources to implement them.

(f) Waste – the Committee was to undertake work on commercial waste which could also feed into the Strategy.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder wished to address all issues associated with household waste prior to embarking upon commercial waste.

RESOLVED – (1) That report CS.02/08 be welcomed.

(2) That the observations of the Committee, as detailed above, be conveyed to the Executive and, in particular:

· Duplication of the work currently underway in Carlisle to address the impact of climate change should be avoided and that work should feed into the Cumbria Strategic Partnership Climate Change Strategy

· The importance of remaining focussed on action which could be taken locally to address the impact of climate change was emphasised

· Progress had been made in bringing older housing up to environmental standards, but more could be done via the planning system to address the environmental impact of new builds 

· Minimum standards should be improved to include the use of solar panels, rain water recycling, etc

· Consideration should be given to alternative means of energy production (including natural resources such as waste, water, wood) across the County

(3) That the Committee looked forward to receiving an update in the future and reviewing the City Council’s work with the Energy Savings Trust to develop a Climate Change Strategy for Carlisle.







